CABINET

9th February, 2010 

Meeting commenced:
9.30 a.m.
"
ended:
10.30 a.m.
PRESENT:
Councillor Merry - in the Chair


Councillors Connor, Hinds, Lancaster, Mann, Joe Murphy, Smyth and 
Warner 


(Councillor Morris Executive Support Member was also in attendance 



and Councillor K. Garrido was also in attendance)
1.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Antrobus and Warmisham.  An apology was also submitted on behalf of Councillor Potter, the Executive Support Member for Planning.

2.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no interests declared.

3.
MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 12TH JANUARY, 2010

The minutes of the meeting held on 12th January, 2010, were approved as a correct record 

4.
RESPONSE FROM THE BUDGET SCRUTINY COMMITTEE REGARDING THE 2010/11 BUDGET

Councillor Jolley, the Chair of the Budget Scrutiny Committee attended for this item and presented a report containing details of the views of the budget scrutiny committee in respect of the proposed 2010/11 revenue budget to be considered by Council at its meeting held on the 17th February 2010.      The report indicated
· that budget scrutiny members were able to accept the assumptions made in the build-up of the 2010/11 revenue budget and the following specific inclusions and recommendations were submitted


i)
that the budget achieves the objectives of the medium financial strategy 



with the exception that the Council tax imposed increase is 0%, whilst 



maintaining a continuation of services.   This does not limit the ability for 



differing views to be expressed on the level of council tax increase.    


ii)
That the budget meets the target for reserves in the medium financial  


term strategy and that the risk assessment of reserves is robust.    The 


reserves should be carefully monitored to ensure there were no 



lower than required by the strategy.


iii)
With regard to the points 1 and 2 above Opposition Groups reserved the 


right to form a different view on the budget proposals.


iv)
that it was vital that the efficiency savings outlined in the budget were 


achieved as several were dependant on further negotiations and 


consultations and it was important that these were progressed as quickly 


as possible.   The efficiency savings  would required very close monitoring 

and scrutiny.

v)
other scrutiny committees should be invited to look and the efficiency 


proposals and the Directorates within their remit to ensure there was no 


adverse effect on services

vi)
that it was important that in respect of  the Think Efficiency Programme 


managed by the Budget and Efficiency Cabinet Working Group  



progress the  details of the precise proposals to  be submitted  to the 


Budget Scrutiny Committee and Corporate Issues Scrutiny Committee for 


review  at the earliest opportunity.


vii)
that a detailed report  of the financial effects the recent adverse weather 


should be calculated as soon as practicable and submitted for review to 


the Budget  Scrutiny Committee and Scrutiny Chairs Group.    
The report indicated the Budget Scrutiny Committee had requested that
· they receive a report at the next meeting on the LPSA to target, the performance on the expenditure of the reward grant

· they receive detail and the capital receipts from 2009/10 and future activity

· there receive a detailed report on staffing changes including vacant posts; a cost think efficiency programmes 1 and 2 and the savings proposals as soon as they were available

· with regard to other specific proposed savings should they be approved and adopted by the City Council

Budget Scrutiny Committee requested that

· 
Health Wellbeing and Social Care Scrutiny  Committee  review  the proposed efficiency proposals to ensure there is no adverse impact
· 
the impact of raising the charge of HR services to schools be monitored in terms of schools budget

· 
that the delayed role out of Enterprise 2 be monitored to ensure that it does not affect the drive for efficiency

· 
that the Lead Members for Customer and Support Services and Planning be requested to consider the submission of a report  to Budget Scrutiny Committee regarding the proposed employment of a planning solicitor within the Sustainable Regeneration Directorate 
· 
that Neighbourhood Scrutiny monitor the effect of staffing changes in the Environmental Services
· 
that the Lead Member for Planning be requested to  submit a report regarding the Urban Vision Management Fee to the Budget Scrutiny Committee.   
Cabinet members commented on the report submitted by the Budget Scrutiny Committee thanking all political parties'  for their contribution to reviewing the 2010/11 budget proposals.



RESOLVED: THAT the actions as indicated and requested by the Budget 



Scrutiny Committee be accepted.
5.
LEWIS STREET/CHURCH STREET PRIMARY SCHOOL REORGANISATION

The Lead Member for Children's Services submitted a report containing details of a 

proposal to provide a new school in Eccles as part of the Salford's Primary Programme 

which would replace Christchuch Primary School and Lewis Street Primary School.   

Both school buildings were in poor condition with Suitability Issues and high levels of 

surplus places,  the Directorate for a number of years had been working in 

conjunction with the Headteachers and Governing Bodies of both schools together with 
the Manchester Diocesan Board of Education to explore bringing together two schools 
into one new school.

RESOLVED:
THAT Cabinet approve the commencement of the statutory process to 
consult on the closure of Lewis Street Primary School  and Christ Church Voluntary 
Aided 
Primary School ,to establish a new 420 place Voluntary Controlled Primary 
School and Children's Centre on the extended Lewis Street site by September 2014.  

6.
CITY REGION GOVERNANCE 

A CONSULTATION AND FUTURE ARRANGEMENTS IN GREATER MANCHESTER


Cabinet considered a report of the Leader and a presentation from the Chief Executive 
regarding the draft scheme of Governance which had been approved by the AGMA 


Executive Board in December for consultation purposes and were now seeking the 


views of the City Council as a formal consultee.   The presentation indicated that 


substantial progress had been made in agreeing the basis and terms of devolution of 


powers from Government to Greater Manchester City Region Pilot 


  In December, Cabinet considered a report which reviewed the progress of matters 

concerning the City Region pilot and associated governance arrangements including the 

passage of the Local Democracy, Economic Development and Construction Act 2009.

 The report also reviewed the decisions taken by AGMA Executive Board in November 

and identified the next steps regarding the framework for the future of AGMA 
governance 
including transport.  

 Councillor Karen Garrido, Leader of the Opposition 
requested that 

a further briefing be given to the Conservative Group in respect of this matter.    

Members of Cabinet then sought clarification on issues relating to 
· methods of voting

· road safety issues

· powers in relation to housing investment

· decisions in relation to political governance and the appointment of substitutes.
Members then commented on various issues relating to document all of which would be submitted to AGMA as part of the cabinet response to the consultation.

Councillor merry thanked Councillor MacDonald for his work in respect of the Transport Governance proposals contained in the consultation document.
RESOLVED: THAT subject to comments of the meeting and arrangements being made for the briefing of the Conservative group 

(i)
Council agrees with the proposals in the draft scheme in particular 

(a) 
the establishment of a combined authority with responsibilities for 


economic development, regeneration and transport

b)
the establishment of a joint committee of the combined authority to 


assume responsibility for the operation and delivery of transport functions

(c)
that GMPTE should become an integrated delivery body


(d)
the proposed area of the combined authority and


(e)
that the proposed names of the combined authority and the joint 


committee as the Manchester City Region Authority (MCRA) and the 


transport for Greater Manchester Committee (TfGMC) 


(f)
that the membership of the proposed MCRA and TfGMC be as detailed  


in the consultation document 


(g)
the proposed voting arrangements

(h)
the proposed function of the MCRA and the TfGMC 


(i)
the proposed scrutiny arrangements

(j)
the proposals relating to the current GMPTE and in particular the 



proposals to integrate the various specific transport unit and then rename 



it Transport for Greater Manchester Executive

(k)
any other issues raised in or by the consultation document

(ii)
noted the timetable and next steps and governance review process including 
the submission of the final scheme to the full Council in March.

7.
EXCLUSION OF THE PUBLIC 

RESOLVED: THAT the public be excluded from the meeting for the following item of 
business in accordance with paragraph 3 of Schedule 12A to the Local Government Act 

1972.
8.
SALFORD COMMUNITY STADIUM


Cabinet considered a report of the leader and the Deputy Leader regarding the 

proposed community stadium draft commencement business plan.  The report 
indicated that the Cabinet on the 22nd December 2009, had considered a report that  
concerning the development of a community stadium for the City with a number of 
recommendations. 


Cabinet determined that officers should in conjunction with external advisors work up a 
business case to demonstrate the commercial viability of a community stadium.   

The current report outlined the main features of the business plan for a Joint Venture 
Company that would be formed by the City Council and a partner to develop and 
operate a new community stadium on the Barton Strategic Regional site.   

RESOLVED:
THAT Cabinet 
(1) note the work undertaken to-date by partners on the business plan and that it would continue to be refined and reaffirm the view that should the Stadium be developed the proposed Joint Venture Company will have ownership and management of the Stadium with a freedom to determine tenants or potential users of  the Stadium 
(2)  accept and approve the draft business plan as now 
submitted subject to (1) above  as a basis for approving potential borrowing to fund the construction of the stadium.
     (3) 
accept that the project revenue support might be 


necessary for the stadium for the first six years of its operation and
    (4) 
accept that it would be appropriate for the Council to 


invest in the stadium operations in due course.
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